HEALTH AND SOCIAL CARE SCRUTINY COMMITTEE
2nd October, 2002

Meeting commenced:
2.00 p.m.
"
ended:
4.40 p.m.

PRESENT:
Councillor Val Burgoyne - in the Chair


Councillors Clague, Dawson, Fernandez, Memory and Wilkinson

Mrs. Brearley and Mr. Wheelton - Co-opted Members

Councillor Connor, Lead Member for Community and Social Services and Councillor Mrs. Morris , Chair on Salford Royal NHS Trust, attended by invitation

35.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Heywood and B.P. Murphy and Mrs. Thompson.

36.
MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS AND ACTION SHEET

The minutes of the meeting held on 4th September, 2002, were approved as a correct record subject to (a) Councillor Dawson being added to, and Councillor Perkins removed from, the list of Members present and (b) an apology for absence being recorded for Councillor Perkins.


The action sheet arising from the meeting was noted.

37.
HOPE HOSPITAL IMPROVEMENT PLAN AND NHS WAITING LIST

Mr. Dalton, Chief Executive of Salford Royal NHS Trust, gave a presentation on the Hope Hospital Improvement Plan which included an update on the situation with regard to the hospital's waiting list review.


The presentation acknowledged the breaches of performance standards which had been identified in June, 2001.  An investigation by the District Audit indicated that this was a result of a failure to record accurate information on the total number of patients on the waiting list as well as inappropriate suspensions of patients from the list which gave a misleading impression.  The presentation included details of the number of patients who had been affected by these inappropriate adjustments.  The Committee noted that a number of actions had been taken as a consequence as well as in accordance with a related request from the Public Accounts Committee and that the anticipated outcome of these actions was to:-

· help deal with patients within planned times

· improve communications between departments within the hospital

· develop a waiting time plan for out-patients

· develop a programme for booking appointments at a convenient time for patients

The Committee noted that H.M. Government had acknowledged the improvements by designating Hope Hospital an “Early Achiever” site.  Mr. Dalton indicated that such status required the hospital to ensure that no patient waited more than nine months for treatment.

The presentation included statistical information on the star ratings achieved by Hope Hospital 2002 for various services and made comparisons with achievements in 2001.  The decline from 2 to 1 star rating for the hospital was understandable but disappointing as in some cases the apparent reasons for the grading seemed only technical.  A programme of improvement action had been developed.

The presentation concluded that the problems with the waiting list for Hope Hospital had been identified and tackled by the development of management improvements and an Action Plan.  The three priorities for the Salford Royal NHS Trust were specified as being quality, performance and development.

Members of the Committee thanked Mr. Dalton for his presentation and congratulated him and his staff on the improvements which they had achieved.  In response to a question from a Member Mr. Dalton reported that, contrary to perception, hospital consultants managed to achieve a balance between public and private services and played a key role in achieving successful change.

Members discussed the difficulty of determining how to measure the benefits of the Health Service in terms of impact upon quality of life.  Factors such as a reduction in physical pain were subjective and hard to quantify.  It was considered that this generated a tendency to concentrate instead upon those factors which reflected efficiency - such as speed of return to work.  Mr. Campbell , Director of Strategic Commissioning, Salford Primary Care Trust (PCT) , reported that the PCT were trying to develop a means to measure the welfare benefits of treatment.

AGREED:
(1)   THAT Mr. Dalton be thanked for his presentation and that a special meeting of this Committee be held on 9th December, 2002, to give Members the opportunity to tour Hope Hospital.

                      (2)    THAT the Capacity Plan be submitted to a future meeting of this Committee for consideration.

38.
PRIMARY CARE TRUST - UPDATE

Alan Campbell, Director  of Strategic Commissioning for the PCT, gave an oral report on the current position of the PCT.  The organisation was undergoing significant cultural change towards working on a locality basis at four sites within the City.  As much of the workforce (GPs, nurses, therapists) would work within the localities it was hoped that the process would help to develop greater sensitivity to local needs.

There were a number of challenges arising from this proposal.  Staffing was not at full establishment and employees in certain services were ageing.  There would be a need to demonstrate that devolving services could be achieved without giving rise to risk to patients.  If successful the process would open up job opportunities such as Health Care Assistants who could take on certain tasks formerly undertaken at a higher level and thus free the time of some professionals.  It was hoped that this approach would create the opportunity to give a wider range of options for treatment to patients.  


The SHIFT and LIFT projects were continuing with a consultation event for the Swinton site scheduled for later in the day.  It was hoped that this process would help to determine local requirements which could then inform the service design.  


Mr. Campbell concluded by reporting that the PCT had been able to identify funding to sustain the Welfare Rights Project at the Citizens Advice Bureau.


Members (a) made reference to the physical capacity of existing health service premises in the locality and asked whether modernisation would be necessary to fulfil the devolution proposals, (b) referred to potential problems arising in areas served by single person practices if the GP retired and (c) the problems of GPs leaving Salford for areas which offered greater financial reward.


Mr. Campbell outlined (i) the support available to look at the quality of the premises and invited Members to visit surgeries and (ii) the personal medical services which had been established as an alternative to GP services and offered a combination of clinical staff whilst also seeking to attract the best qualified GPs.  

The Committee thanked Mr. Campbell for his report.

39.
“SUPPORTING PEOPLE” AND THE SHADOW STRATEGY

Jean Rollinson, Lead Officer – Supporting People, gave a presentation on Supporting People.  This was a programme for vulnerable people who either needed help to obtain or maintain a home in the community or would be at risk of losing that home if support were not provided.  A working partnership between H.M. Government, Local Government, the NHS, the Probation Service, Service Users and Agencies that provided support sought to promote housing-related services which were cost-effective and reliable and complemented existing care services.  In Salford these could include funding visiting support services to help older people remain in their own home, training young people in basic skills etc.


The Supporting People programme would be financed by a single grant which would improve the ability of the local authority to plan, co-ordinate and provide services.  A draft Strategy would be developed in conjunction with stakeholders to prioritise plans for support services.  The Inclusive Forum would give people an opportunity to be involved in the development of the Strategy.

The presentation included details of the parties involved in the Supporting People programme and their responsibilities as well as how the system would operate initially and after 2003.  A copy of the Shadow Strategy was circulated.  This document supported the aims of the programme at a national level and linked the activities of other agencies such as Health and Social Services.  The Strategy set out how the programme would be managed at a local level, addressed supply and needs and listed agreed priorities.


The presentation concluded that Supporting People represented a major change.  The Shadow Strategy would help to prepare for this strategic change and was, despite the weaknesses generated by the limited data and time available, a valuable base upon which to build.


Members asked about the consultation process.  Ms. Rollinson confirmed that this largely involved liaising with service providers to identify gaps in service.  The Inclusive Forum, however, gave anyone with an interest the opportunity to offer an opinion.  As no other authorities were undertaking the programme benchmarking was being achieved by regular group meetings across Greater Manchester.


AGREED : THAT  Ms. Rollinson be thanked  for her presentation and that further monitoring reports be submitted  as and when appropriate.

40.
GCSE RESULTS FOR CHILDREN LOOKED AFTER BY THE LOCAL AUTHORITY

The Director of Community and Social Services submitted a report indicating that (a) although the number of children looked after by the local authority who were eligible to sit GCSEs had fallen in 2002 a higher proportion had sat the examination than in 2001, (b) all who sat an examination gained at least one pass at grades A to G, (c) compared to 2001 when 36% gained five passes at grades A to G in 2002 59% achieved such a standard and (d) the young people who had had achieved good educational progress would be given a certificate by the Mayor at an awards ceremony on 11th November, 2002.


In 2003-2005 young people taking GCSEs would be tracked and offered support in addition to that already provided by the Co-ordinating Teacher.  The report concluded that the results represented hard work by officers of the Education and Leisure and Community and Social Services Directorates as well as great effort by the young people who had succeeded in spite of personal and family problems.


Members gave details of the contact they had had with a number of the young people referred to in the report.


AGREED:
THAT the young people and staff involved be congratulated upon their achievements and thanked for their hard work.

41.
IMPACT OF CRIMINAL RECORD CHECKS

(Previous Minute 25 - 4th September, 2002)


The Director of Community and Social Services submitted a report (a) containing statistics on the response time of the Criminal Records Bureau to applications from Salford for checks on potential employees working with children, (b) indicating that the delays in processing such applications had had an adverse impact upon the recruitment process, (c) describing contingency arrangements which had been made until the Bureau was able to meet its targets, (d) expressing concern that the delays could result in potential employees taking up employment elsewhere, (e) indicating that the problems had had an adverse effect upon efforts to stimulate interest in foster or adoptive parenting and generated higher costs due to the need to assist in completing paper work and (f) outlining future developments which might exacerbate the problems.


In response to a question from a Member the Director reported that, as the checks had to be renewed every three years, it would not be possible for them to follow through into employment without a re-check; although all students etc. on placement were checked. 


AGREED:
THAT the report be noted.

42.
WORKPLAN AND FORWARD PLAN

The Committee’s Workplan for 2002/03 together with Salford City Council’s Forward Plan of key decisions for the four month period commencing on 1st October, 2002, were submitted.


AGREED:
THAT the Workplan now submitted be approved and the Forward Plan be noted.

43.
DRAFT REGULATIONS AND GUIDELINES FOR HEALTH SCRUTINY

The Director of Personnel and Performance reported that the draft regulations and guidelines for health scrutiny would be published by the Department of Health within the next week and local authorities would have four weeks to respond. 


AGREED:
THAT, in view of the likely short timescale allowed, the Chairman be authorised to liaise with officers and prepare a response to the abovementioned guidelines.
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